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I find it hard to believe I have been in “The Chair” now for over three months – a 

quarter of my Presidential Year. It has certainly been an enjoyable start and I 

trust my efforts so far to “Light up Rotary” will continue without losing sight of 

the Club’s dedication to its community and International and other commit-

ments. The first highlight of my year was the visit to Dinant Rotary Club in Au-

gust to share with them their rememberance of the tragedies which their town 

suffered in 1914 but also to renew our friendship with our Belgian twins. It was a 

memorable weekend during which we were overwhelmed by their hospitality.  In 

particular my thanks go to Jean-Mare 

for his part in organising the visits to 

the preserved Steam Railway at 

Mariembourg, the Castle at Freyr and 

the Citadel all of which proved both 

educational and enjoyable. Two of our 

members actually shook hands with King Phillippe of Belgium 

who was at Dinant to attend the Cathedral Service.  We are   hop-

ing to arrange for the Belgians to pay us a return visit as soon as 

this can be organised. 

Returning home I was pleased to induct Bob Cornish as the first 

new member in my year and I look forward with Howard Connor’s 

guidance to bringing more new blood into the club during my term of office.  On a sad note however we lost 

one of our truly great members with the passing of Andrew Hambling in August. Together with many of my 

fellow Rotarians I attended an unforgettable service at Haileybury Chapel in his memory.  

In addition to some excellent life stories from our newest (and oldest) members we have enjoyed some very 

interesting speakers recently.  In particular I thought David Maidment OBE gave us a moving talk on “The 

Railway Children” following which I was proud to present him with a cheque for £500 towards this worthy 

charity which he jointly founded.  

Our annual Golf competition against 41 Club took place at Whitehills on 10
th

 September when we succeeded 

in winning back the Cup for Rotary albeit by a single point!   It was good to meet Tim Buck again whose cup 

is played for each year.  He sadly lost his wife recently but nevertheless made the journey from Weston Su-

per Mare to be with us thank you Tim. I was delighted that so many 

members and their partners supported my “Away Weekend” at The 

Palace Hotel, Buxton and my thanks to Tom Sell for his help in the 

organisation. Despite the misty conditions and (for some) a tiring 

journey up, the weekend proved a great success.  On Friday togeth-

er with Ken, Lyn and Sandra we visited Ladybower Reservoir of 

Dam-busters fame and Hathersage where we found some of the 

“Last of the Summer Wine” locations including Sid’s Café.   On the 

Saturday twelve of us visited Chatsworth House – the impressive 

house of the Duke and Duchess of Devonshire. The magnificent col-

lection of fine art and family treasures was most impressive and 

the vast landscaped gardens were enjoyed by most of our party.  

I look forward to the rest of my Presidential Year with enthusiasm and optimism hoping that it will prove to 

be as interesting and enjoyable as it has so far. 

PETER 

A few words from our President 
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Milk (UHT or powdered) 

Sugar (500g) 

Long life fruit juice 

Tins of Soup 

Pasta sauces 

Sponge pudding (tin) 

Tinned Tomatoes 

Tinned Vegetables 

Breakfast cereals 

Tinned Rice pudding 

Tea Bags 

Jar of instant coffee 

Instant mash potato 

500gms Rice 

500gms Pasta                           

Tinned meat/fish 

Tinned fruit 

Jar of Jam 

Packets of biscuits 

Snacks. 

Collections at: 

Wormely Free Church,  

Slipe Lane,  

Broxbourne EN10 6AA  

Monday - Friday 4-5pm.  



  

Hertford Shires Rotary are now 

organizing their next event 

which is a live band party night 

in Ware s at £15 per tick-

et.  Tickets on sale at Cannon 

Travel in Ware and 

Hoddesdon. Should be a great 

night out!! 

Live Entertainment from The 

'Souled Out' Party Band  They 

perform the whole spectrum of 

dance music from the 50’s 

through to present day chart 

hits. This has earned them the 

reputation as one of the most 

exciting live show bands per-

forming in the UK and around 

the world! With four powerful 

vocalists, a superb 4 piece 

rhythm and sensational three 

piece brass section. 
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NEW PILOT PROJECT LAUNCHES IN LONDON STATIONS 

 

In collaboration with the New Horizon Youth Centre Outreach 

team and British Transport Police, Railway Children has 

launched a new project in and around King's Cross & St Pan-

cras station. The three-month pilot project will provide a con-

course response and reconnection service to children and 

young people who have run away or gone missing.  

The project is designed to help raise awareness of children and young people who may be at risk 

on the concourse by developing relationships with retail outlets and non-specialist staff on site, 

who will be given signposting information that will enable them to help vulnerable children or 

young people they may encounter.  

The project also aims to encourage train managers and on-board crew members to more easily 

identify a young person who is a run away, and then contact British Transport Police officers as 

soon as possible so that a concourse response can be pre-

pared ahead of a train's arrival at King's Cross Station. 

Andy McCullough, UK Head of Policy at Railway Children 

and Chair of the English Coalition for Young Runaways, said:  

"This pilot project is integral to our Reach programme, a 

safety net of measures to protect young runaways. Instead 

of being considered 'troublesome' or a 'drain on resources', 

these are vulnerable children in need of help, and support 

from BTP officers will be essential to ensuring the right help 

and support is in place at the right time.  

"Every year, children and young people use the UK's rail network when they run away and are 

extremely vulnerable. It is easy to become invisible at major travel hubs like King's Cross, mak-

ing them magnets for a large number of vulnerable young people when they run away from home.  

"A significant number will be actively targeted, not just by adults but increasingly by their peers. 

The reality is that children who go missing can quickly become at risk of sexual exploitation and 

involvement in abuse rings, criminality and drug abuse. This project will help prevent the most 

vulnerable from being pushed into London's darkest and most dangerous corners." 

 

www.railwaychildren.org.uk 



 

  

 

WHY JOIN ROTARY? 
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Pulhams Rocky Road 
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Peter and Neil by invitation attended a book-launch at Hoddesdon Library in September, the Au-

thor Claude Hitching being a relative of the ancient Haynes Clan of Hoddesdon. Whilst research-

ing his family genealogy 80 year old Claude became diverted when he discovered his grandfa-

ther and childhood mentor in Hoddesdon had spent his career working for the Pulhams of Brox-

bourne. Claude’s book “Rock Landscapes” subject will be of great interest to local Historians or 

those fascinated in garden landscaping locally, nationally and European. The talk given by 

Claude and the fabulous book he has put together tells the story with superb photography of the 

history of the Pulhams, their connection to Broxbourne and includes many coincidences from all 

over the world he has uncovered by starting a dedicated web site during 10-years of research, 

re-discovering long lost Pulham garden ornaments, whole gardens and landscapes. 

If you travel to Broxbourne Station, on your left, just before the walk 

down to the Station is an 1980’s block of flats known as Beech Court 

and guess who sold them! Behind, preserved is still the original Pul-

ham puddling wheel, the only remnant of the factory works. The 

Pulhams originated in Woodbridge, Suffolk and there were four genera-

tions of James Pulham (1793-1838) referred to James the 1
st

, 2
nd

, you 

can assume the rest. 

James Pulham & Son are most remembered today as the eminent firm of Victorian and Edwardi-

an landscape artists who constructed picturesque rock gardens from both natural and more in-

terestingly, their own invention, artificial stone. As master builders specialising in stone model-

ling and plasterwork, during the early years they were involved with the building and restoration 

of churches.  Over the years they developed a 

method of manufacturing a rock like effect 

(covering a diversity of rubble) creating huge cliff 

or stone like boulders many feet in dimension. 

These aged as natural stone would, covering with 

lichen and moss and would, to most appear as if 

totally natural. 

Their diversification into landscape gardening 

was fortuitous and they decided to apply their 

artistic and modelling skills to the design and 

production of classically-styled garden orna-

ments, such as vases, tubs, balustrading and fountains. They won several awards at the Interna-

tional Exhibitions of the 1850’s and 60’s. 

Their landscaping work attracted many royal, aristocratic and industrialist patrons at sites in-

cluding Sandringham, Buckingham Palace, Waddesdon Manor, Derstow and many more. Of local 

interest is the “secret” grotto at High Leigh. They created grand balustrade terraces, ferneries, 

grottoes, follies, fountains, Italian, Dutch and Japanese style gardens and water falls were a 

predominant feature. Unfortunately I’m not on commission and forgetting the family link, I can 

thoroughly recommend this large hardback tome the contents of which, I have only scratched 

the surface. Neil Haynes 
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 In 1987 RIBI launched its Polio-Plus campaign, the 

Club was advised that over the next few years it 

was hoped that it would contribute £5,000.  Bravely 

the Ways and Means Committee decided to raise it 

on one event and so honour our commitment in a 

single year by organising a CELEBRITY DINNER 

which was held in the Broxbourne Civic Hall on the 

23
rd

 November with FREDDIE TRUEMAN the once 

fiery scourge of all batsmen, then a cricket com-

mentator and our first sporting Speaker. It was 

hoped that local businessmen would support us as 

a form of corporate entertainment, with high quali-

ty cuisine and the special brand of Rotary Fellow-

ship.  It proved a very successful evening, raising 

£5,340 which was enough to immunise 89,000 

against the dreaded polio. The following year BAR-

RY TOOK was invited as the celebrity for an even-

ing which aimed to build on the previous success.  

This well-known humourist and scrip writer talked 

about his work in radio and television. In 1989 it 

was decided the Celebrity Dinner should finance an 

Easter Dinner for el-

derly and disabled 

people in the Bor-

ough.  JIMMY HILL 

was the invited celeb-

rity but, to our dismay 

he failed to turn up.  

With less than an hour 

to go and with the 

Civic Hall rapidly fill-

ing up  Peter Haynes persuaded JOHN CREASEY to 

stand in and he saved the day.  This infamous local 

character was later invited to be an Honorary Mem-

ber of the Club and an apologetic Jimmy Hill came 

to the next Steam Rally in recompense for his for-

getfulness. In 1991 CHRISTOPHER MARTIN-

JENKINS gave a light-hearted insight into the crick-

et world supported by a Cabaret and Opus One 

Band generously sponsored by President Eric Cock-

man. In 1992 Meiron Morris introduced RAY ALLEN 

with LORD CHARLES, who exploited his 

“Welshness” in a very amusing presentation which 

delighted what was by then the customary full 

house. Peter Haynes met by chance in London  

MIKE CRAIG and invited him to be our 1993 

“Celebrity”.  Whilst not as famous as some others 

he was very professional and extremely funny – as 

you might expect from a Les Dawson and More-

combe & Wise script writer!  In 1997 Gerry Butler 

introduced FRANK BOUGH from the BBC followed a 

year later by LANCE PERCIVAL who failed to live up 

to our expectations but nevertheless was well sup-

ported. A change in direction took place in 1999 

during Peter Lardi’s year with the introduction of 

PAST CELEBRITY EVENINGS 

the controversial DEREK HATTON.  Despite the 

political overtones and 

Scouse humour he was 

well received. Back to 

comedy in 2000 with ROG-

ER DE COURCY a funny 

act which was to be fol-

lowed a year later by the 

return of RAY ALAN and LORD CHARLES by popu-

lar demand. One of our great stand up comedians 

TOM O’CONNOR entertained us in 2002 with his 

clever wit which went 

down well with our audi-

ence. SIR HENRY COOPER, 

OBE, KSG, came a year 

later a very popular speak-

er.  We also invited Ware 

Brass to play for us that 

year which also proved a 

favourite with the majority 

of diners. 2004 proved to 

be an amazing success with DENNIS TAYLOR ac-

companied by a specially set up snooker table 

provided us with some excellent 

trick shots accompanied by great 

humour.  We actually raised over 

£14,000 that night thanks mainly to 

the donation of a snooker table and 

many autographed cues. BARRY 

CRYER provided us with some fas-

cinating stories about his life as a 

comedy scrip writer in 2005. One of 

the highlights of the 2006 event 

was the incredibly funny FRANK CARSON KSG 

who entertained us non-stop for over 3 hours with 

his amazing collection of one-liners!  He was a 

great comedian who sadly passed away a few 

years later. The following year another popular 

comedian and entertainer ROY WALKER with his 

subtle sense of humour was also 

well received.  He was also sup-

ported by our newly invited M.C. 

ROGER DAKIN who was to be a 

regular with us for the following 

4 years. 2008 was the year 

GYLES BRANDRETH entertained 

us with his interesting and var-

ied tales of Royalty and Society 

in general.  A different style of speaker, neverthe-

less much appreciated. A return to the sporting 

world in 2009 followed with MATT LE TISSIER 

providing us with stories from his football career 

and journalism. The next year whilst we had 

booked BRENDAN HEALEY as our guest speaker 

(Continued on page 7) 



  

The Ways & Means Committee are pleased to announce  

details our main fundraising event for the year. 

Celebrity Evening 

Date: 7th November 

Venue: Broxbourne Civic Hall 

4 course dinner @ £45 p/p 

With Mick Miller & MC Lindsay Jones 

but he let us down and was re-

placed at a late stage by a very wit-

ty stand in ROD WOODWARD a ver-

satile comedian who kept us laugh-

ing throughout his performance. In 

place of the usual “Gentlemens’ 

Evening” we held a Gala Dinner in 

2011 in memory of  SIR NORMAN 

WISDOM which proved a great success and enabled 

us also to entertain our 

ladies. By 2012 it was 

time to put on another 

comedian – TONY JO who 

as a regular on the circuit 

had recently won the Af-

ter Dinner Speaker of the 

Year Award.  He was good!   A unique programme 

followed in 2013 with two football greats – PAT 

JENNINGS and  BOB WILSON 

expounding on their sporting 

experiences followed by an-

other good find in comedian 

JOHN MARTIN.  

Thus far we have held 27 Ce-

lebrity Evenings raising over 

£200,000 for numerous Rotary 

Charities local and international with attendances 

of over 7,000 who have enjoyed a wide range of 

speakers and some varied supporting entertain-

ment.  Let us hope we can continue to build on past 

successes and enjoy many more evenings like 

these. 

(Continued from page 6) 

CELEBRITY EVENING 2014 

THE 200 CLUB 
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Amelia Visits Addenbrookes 

On Thursday 28
th

 August 11 year old Amelia Hewitt, winner of this 

year’s essay competition, and her mum Nichola were taken to Adden-

drooke’s Hospital on the outskirts of Cambridge. Amelia wanted to be 

a paediatrician so we were off to visit the regional children’s unit an 

hour’s drive from Hoddesdon. At the hospital we were met by senior 

consultant paediatrician Dr Rob Ross Russell and Kirsty Lothian of 

Active, a group of young people who support the unit, who arranged 

the visit. Amelia felt very special as we were accompanied through-

out the visit by a photographer and journalist from the hospital’s PR 

department. 

The tour started at the top of the main hospital building giving an over-

view of what has become now a vast academic regional hospital site. We 

had an aerial view of the X chromosome shaped Medical Research Council 

building which apparently has produced twelve Nobel Prize winners, more 

than the whole of France! From there we explored the subterranean world 

of tunnels, offices and ancillary services before emerging eventually 

through the right door and taking the lift to the special care baby unit. 

Despite alarms constantly beeping and numerous incubators with leads 

and tubes the overwhelming feeling in the unit was of calm.  We were very 

privileged to talk to the mother of a baby 

born four weeks before, 15 weeks early (normal full term is 40 weeks) who 

at birth weighed only 750grams! Thanks to the great skill of the nurses and 

doctors on the unit, despite still being tiny, the baby appeared to be doing 

well.  

Moving on to the teaching unit Amelia saw dummy bodies and a model of the 

retina of the eye and learned a little of how to take blood and put up drips.  

The visit finished with a tour of one of the children’s wards. On our return to 

Hoddesdon and during a meal at Nonna’s kitchen, Amelia was more con-

vinced than ever that when she grows up she wants to be a paediatrician.    

Chris Waddington Chairman of Vocational Committee 

Dragon Boat Update.  

In the last edition, we published an article by David Bradburn on the Dragon Boat Regatta  

organised by Hertford Shires Rotary Club last June. Readers may be interested to see how the 

money raised by the event was put to good use.  The final amounts agreed or distributed so far 

looks like this - 

 

In addition, sponsorship raised by our paddlers meant we could donate a further £400 directly to 

Teens Unite. 

Alzheimer’s Society £2,000 

The Living Room £1,000 

St Catherines School    £500 

Lister Hospital Playscheme    £800 

Leaside Kindergarten    £800 

Keech Cottage Hospice (via Target/Endeavour)    £500 

Teens Unite (via Vision)    £500 

Herts Boat Rescue    £250 

Interact    £200 
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Creative Writing Competition 

On 22 September The Rotary Club of Hoddesdon and Books @ Hoddesdon 

held their biannual Creative Writing Competition for primary schools.   This 

was held in the jungle theatre at Paradise Wildlife Park, who kindly provide 

the venue for the event. There were two ses-

sions, one in the morning and one in the after-

noon with approximately 260 children attending each session.  The Mayor of 

Broxbourne and her consort attended the afternoon session. Our speaker was 

the well known children’s author Michelle Paver who spoke to the children 

about her new series of books Gods and Warriors and then answered questions 

before signing numerous books for the children. Her talk completely fascinated 

the audience and for nearly an hour there was complete silence while Michelle 

was talking and showing them some of the artifacts that she had collected dur-

ing her travels and research including a cured rein-

deer skin and reindeer antlers and she explained 

that primitive people and other people today, such 

as aborigines and inuits, would waste no part of an 

animal once they had killed it as it was felt that in 

a society or climate where so little is available 

every part of the animal could be put to use but 

also that it was an insult to the spirit of the animal 

to not use all of it. The children were clearly fasci-

nated by this concept and Michelle explained in 

great detail to what use every part could be put so 

if you want to know what you would do with a 

hare’s pelvis you’ll simply have to read her books. 

Michelle also explained how she had had close 

encounters with a number of wild animals includ-

ing dolphins, killer whales, wolves and polar bears so it was clear to everybody that when she described 

encounters with wild animals she was speaking from first 

hand experience which meant her talk had an air of added 

excitement. The children from the 14 schools who attend-

ed are now invited to write a short story based on their 

relationship with a wild animal, hopefully one they have 

seen during their tour of Paradise Wildlife Park.   The 

schools will each select the best 3 stories and finalists 

will be selected by a judging  team  with  the  prizes  being 

presented  to  the winners at a  ceremony  at the park on 

25th November. 

Lindsay Jones Vocational Committee 
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On Friday 23
rd

 August 23 Rotari-

ans and partners travelled by car 

to Belgium to celebrate the 50
th

 

anniversary of the “Jumelage” 

with Rotary Club of Dinant and 

also to commemorate the 100
th

 

anniversary of an attack by the 

German Third Army that devasted 

the town and left 647 men women 

and children dead -  an event the 

citizens are determined should 

not be forgotten. The Dinant Ro-

tarians could not have done more 

to make their guests welcome, 

well fed and entertained. After a 

preliminary reception at which 

rusty French and English was lubricated on both sides, the Brits were escorted to the Citadel for a for-

mal gala dinner. In Dinant centre is a saxophone memorial to inventor Adolphe Sax, a resident. Cham-

pagne and canapés and dramatic views of Dinant from the open air terrace were 

followed by a formal Dinner in vaulted chambers and a racket of good and bad 

French and English (sometimes both from the same side). Introduced by a bilin-

gual Chef de Protocol (Master of Ceremonies), both Presidents made formal 

speeches and everyone had a great time. On a serious note, the German attack on 

23
rd

 August 1914 was recounted (“lest we forget”) and gifts were exchanged – an 

original painting of a Poppy by a famous local artist will be treasured by the 

Hoddesdon party. On Saturday morning the Hoddesdon party went by cable-car to 

the Citadel to view a WW1 exhibition. One disturbing feature was an enclosed 

chamber through which we had to walk where walls floors and everything was 

canted at 30 degrees to simulate a bomb-blasted structure. It played havoc with 

the senses but was very striking. Back at ground level several members shook 

hands with King Philippe who had attended a special Bells ceremony at the cathe-

dral and was mingling with the crowd. In the afternoon the party enjoyed a steam Train excursion 

from Mariembourg to Treignes (nostalgic aromas of steam and smoke) then a visit to a local brewery 

where the beer lake was reduced. An excellent dinner in a panoramic restaurant above the River 

Meuse polished off a fine day but more was to come. Dinant commemoration of 12 August 1914 was 

scheduled for 10pm but was anticipated by a “formidable”downpour of rain. Nevertheless the braver 

Hoddeson souls witnessed pageants, orchestral music, dramatic film 

projected onto the 100ft walls of the Citadel and citizens determined 

to remember. On Sunday morning there was a visit to Freyr castle, a 

history of Belgium from Baron Bonaert (the current owner) and spe-

cifics about the dynasties, conflicts and stories associated with this 

significant castle and grounds. After lunch at the Rotary restaurant 

“La Citadelle”, the Hoddesdon party took a fond farewell of their Di-

nant colleagues and their partners, having enjoyed a magnificent 

weekend of impeccable organisation and friendship. 

Past President John Hiscock 

 

DINANT & HODDESDON REMEMBER 100 YEARS ON
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The sun shone on the Annual Golf Day between Hoddesdon Rotary and 41Club. 

20 golfers met up at 12 noon on Wednesday 10th September for a bacon roll, coffee and a 

small bucket of practice balls prior to competing in a Stapleford competition. The teams were 

well matched with Rotary winning by a single point 232 - 231. 

The Rotary team was very pleased to welcome Rtn Tim Buck a past member of this club who 

had travelled from his home in Weston-Super-Mare to play. Seven partners joined the teams for 

an excellent dinner in the clubhouse. Both teams welcomed Denis Olliver who had arranged 

the competition for a number of years. 

The President’s lady Sandra won the ladies’competition and Past Tabler Graham Fry won over-

all with 37 points. He also shot the longest drive on the 5th hole. Pusser Brooks was nearest 

the pin on the 4th hole with Keith Theobald nearest the pin on the 15th hole. Tim Buck pre-

sented his trophy to Robert Lorenzini as the Rotary winner with 36 points (retaining the trophy 

for a second year). Keith Theobald was runner up with 31 points. Our President Peter present-

ed the Peter Haynes cup to the 41 Club winner John 

Barney with 32 points (again retaining the trophy for 

a second year). Runner up was John West with 31 

points (after a count back). 

President Peter concluded by thanking Robert and 

John for their organisation and everyone for partici-

pating with particular thanks to those visitors who 

had supported the event. 

Date for next year :  Rotary V 41 Club Golf Day 9th 

September 2015. 

John West 

TOP GRADE MUSIC IN HODDESDON 

During the present season of monthly concerts, held in Broxbourne United Reformed Church, Mill Lane, 

there is the usual high quality of musical ability we have come to expect.   These concerts don’t happen 

without careful planning, bringing to Broxbourne artists who have been talent spotted by Felicity Foster, 

the lady who has for many years been the guiding light inspiring the choice of artists. 

Starting this year on September 20
th

 and then on October 18
th

 the next in the series is by a really unusual 

assortment of instruments with the Tudor touch: Passamezzo on November 29
th

 will play 

works by Dowland, Morley and Byrd among others.  The versatile performers switch from one to another of 

their ancient instruments, and sing while playing viols, 

recorders and guitars.   

Then, after Christmas, the next concert is in the after-

noon on January 17
th

 2015 – a group of young people 

from Purcell Music School will perform at 3.00 pm.  And 

the series continues in March, April and May, conclud-

ing with a piano recital of Bach, Beethoven, Ravel and 

Chopin by the lovely Mishka  Rushdie Momen on the 

club’s beautiful concert grand piano. 

There is a discount for the keen music lover who wish-

es to witness several concerts, but if you prefer to pick 

selected concerts for which tickets are £12; with con-

cession tickets £10, you can bring along children or 

students who pay only £3 and all are very welcome. A 

complimentary, full colour brochure describing each of 

the concerts is available now.  For further details 

please go to the website www.hoddesdonmusic.org.uk 

or phone 01992 442025     

http://www.hoddesdonmusic.org.uk/
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 On the Rotary stand we had a very good pull up ad-

vertising our Technology Tournament and a couple 

of 2014 Challenge models – containers with radioac-

tive meteorites in them (aka tennis balls) and grab-

bers for extracting the dangerous material and land-

ing it in a place of safety.  To say we had a steady 

stream of youngsters and others from 0930 to 1430, 

all wanting to learn about Rotary, our TT and to 

have a go at the challenge is probably an under-

statement. It was non-stop! The vast majority 

seemed genuinely interested and were sent away 

with the message for their schools that the respon-

sible teachers should check out the nearest Rotary 

Club and Technology Tournament. 

Sadly, from a personal perspective, Iola and I had 

our time cut out promoting Rotary and managing the 

demos. We were the only two manning our stand, so 

could not easily rotate. Others from D1260 were 

judging  and Iola herself has been a judge in the 

past so I was the novice and only managed a quick 

circuit round the main hangar but saw some extraor-

dinary school projects as well as a Concorde,  Com-

et,  Vulcan bomber, Richard Bransons Stratospheric 

Balloon capsule and a Spitfire. I shall have to attend 

another Big Bang to sample the vast array of fasci-

nating things going on. 

However, 

the most 

important 

result was 

that a great 

many bud-

ding scien-

tists, tech-

nologists, 

engineers 

and mathe-

maticians were able to demonstrate their amazing 

creative abilities, experience presentations and to 

interact with other  of a like mind. They and the vis-

iting schools had a wonderful day. Rotary was but a 

small part of a major , major event but I believe we 

acquitted ourselves well. I look forward to the na-

tional fair to be held at The NEC on 11-14 March, 

2015.  

John Hiscock, Vocational Committee 

 

On 8
th

 July at Duxford I enjoyed my first Big Bang 

Fair.  The Big Bang brings STEM (STEM = science, 

technology, engineering and maths).alive for 

young people through “career-related activities, 

workshops, experiments, quizzes, networking op-

portunities and more “, through events across the 

UK. Setpoint delivers the events but has major 

sponsors like Johnson Matthey, Roche, Biology & 

Chemistry 

Societies 

and Engi-

neering 

UK. 

There 

were over 

100 

school 

projects 

stands 

with fas-

cinating and diverse subjects from “string theory 

and Lambda-CDM cosmology” to making rockets: 

from the Hoddesdon  area, Richard Hale had 6 

stands and projects including their Space Balloon 

and whether exercise affects performance of pit-

stop crews. Simon Balle had 3 stands and there 

were many more from Rotary D1260. There was a 

Vex Robot and a fixed wheel Kevlar bike designed 

and built by one student. All the projects were 

judged and prizes awarded -  including the Open 

University Maths Prize, CREST Awards, Science, 

Engineering, Chemistry, Physics, Innovation and 

Sustainability and other prizes. 

In a programme from 0845 to 1530 visitors were 

challenged  and entertained by presentations from 

Lord Teverson on keeping planet earth habitable 

for humans, Steve Allman with Best of Science 

demos (100 mph ping pong balls etc), Chris Lloyd 

on inventions and discoveries that changed the 

world and others. Various non-school exhibitors 

appeared in the Programme and competed for at-

tention including GSK, IBM, Greenpower, Ground-

work, J. Matthey, Lockheed, Open University, aca-

demic institutes AND ROTARY. Many hundreds of 

pupils from dozens of schools sent parties to expe-

rience the Big Bang event on the day. 

The BIG BANG Regional Fair 



 

  

Life can be difficult for people living alone, either because of be-

reavement or due to other circumstances, and even more so at 

Christmas when families are enjoying the festive season.  In 1970 

several Hoddesdon Rotarians got together and decided to form a 

group with a view to providing  gifts for elderly people that might be 

in this position. Working with local agencies, churches and charita-

ble groups a scheme was started, with funds raised from local  

businesses. 

Forty four years on the scheme is still going strong, now a registered charity and providing a 

food parcel or small gift to c300 people each year. Names are sought confidentially from a 

range of local sources including doctors’ surgeries, health groups and schools. Funding contin-

ues to come from retailers and businesses, with Sainsbury’s making a major contribution and 

supplying the contents for the parcels. Costs are covered by a small local authority grant.   

Local youth groups such as Scouts, Boys Brigade, ATC and others can be seen distributing the 

parcels and gifts in the first week of December following a send off from our collection point at 

Hoddesdon Methodist Church. 

If you know someone of pensionable age that would benefit from a food parcel or small gift, 

please contact Rotarian Lawrence Bone (07803 700919).  

Equally if you would like more information he would be pleased to assist.  

Hoddesdon Christmas Parcels Scheme 1970 - 2014 

ROTARIANS TO THE RESCUE  

When Broxbourne resident Jeff Ryan walked into 

his garden on a bright September morning he was 

surprised to find a tiny ball of prickles just feet from 

his back door.  The baby hedgehog had been injured 

but was still alive. Moments later his wife Rosemary 

discovered three more tiny babies about 10 yards 

away, their eyes tightly closed but still breath-

ing.  Almost certainly a fox was the perpetrator - the 

nest was found but no sign of the mother.  A quick 

tour round the garden found another baby which 

had succumbed to its injuries. The tiny hedgehogs 

clearly needed urgent attention.  Knowing that Rotar-

ian Eric Beard's wife Carole is a hedgehog expert, an 

urgent call was made.  Eric and Carole were away 

from home and unable to help for a couple of hours 

so they advised keeping them warm in a box until 

they could be collected, Carole duly collected the 

box with its prickly contents - the smallest hedge-

hogs she had ever seen! They drove to the Enfield 

Wildlife Rescue Centre at Trent Park, where the ba-

bies were given immediate attention. All four were 

strong enough to feed on goat's milk at two hourly 

intervals up to midnight. Their last sight of them was 

all four feeding simultaneously. Wildlife Rescue and 

Ambulance Service (WRAS), Trent Park Animal Cen-

tre, Trent Country Park, Cockfosters Road, Barnet, 

EN4 0PS (www.wras-enfieldwildlife.org.uk) rescues 

and rehabilitates ill, injured, orphaned or trapped wild 

animals and birds, then releases them back into the 

wild when fully recovered.  The service was founded 

in 1985 and since then has run entirely on volun-

tary contributions. J Ryan 
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http://www.wras-enfieldwildlife.org.uk


  

 

During our recent trip to the Somme there was a passing glimpse of an ap-
parently new Memorial surmounted by a football. Intrigued, the Memorial 
was visited by Roger Merton (Chairman of Hoddesdon Town Football Club) 
and Jeff Ryan.  This turned out to be the Memorial to the Footballers' Battal-
ions, provided by the Generosity of the Players, Staff and Supporters of 
English and Welsh Football League Clubs. It was dedicated on 21st Octo-
ber 2010.  Under the crest of the Middlesex Regiment, the following text is 
recorded:                     The Footballers' Battalions 

To the Memory of  
The Officers and Men of the 17th and 23rd 

Battalions of the Middlesex Regiment 
who served their Game and Country during the Great War 

At the foot of the Memorial is a quotation from Private Jack Borthwick of 
Millwall FC, who was wounded near this spot in July 1916 - "This is worse 
than a whole season of cup ties." The back of the Memorial is inscribed with 
a quotation from Colonel H T Fenwick, Commanding Officer of the 17th 
Middlesex 1915 - 1917 "I knew nothing of professional footballers when I 
took over their battalion. But I have learnt to value them. I would go any-

where with such men. Their esprit de corps was amazing. This feeling was mainly due to football - the link of fellowship 

which bound them together. Football has a wonderful grip on these men and on the Army generally." Jeff Ryan 

President Elect -Ted Grad 
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In October 1914, Jonas Salk was born – a 

man who would change world history by in-

venting the first effective vaccine against 

polio. When the vaccine was introduced in 

the U.S. in the 1950s Polio was one of the 

nation’s greatest fears along with Nuclear 

War and with good reason. 

In the 1952 U.S. Polio epidemic, 58,000 cases 

were reported and 3,145 died. 21,269 were 

paralysed. Globally, Polio paralysed or killed 

more than half a million people every year. 

Soon after the Salk vaccine was created, Al-

bert Sabin developed an oral version allowing 

tremendous numbers of children to be im-

munised quickly, safely and inexpensively. In 

1985 Rotary’s Polio Plus programme was 

born, with a simple goal of immunising every 

child under the age of five world wide against 

this crippling disease. In 1988, thanks to the 

initial success of Polio Plus, the 166 member 

states of the World Health Assembly unani-

mously set the goal of global Polio eradica-

tion. 

At the time, the idea was breathtakingly am-

bitious and many called it impossible. Each 

Rotarian world wide was asked to contribute 

$100 towards the immense cost of the pro-

gramme and members of Hoddesdon Rotary 

Club raised £100 per member in the first year. 

Since that date the club has donated several 

thousand pounds and continues to do so. To-

day we are closer to total eradication than 

ever before with only a few hundred cases 

reported each year and just three endemic 

countries remaining. We are on track to 

achieve full eradication by 2018 if we can 

keep up the  

momentum that has brought us this far. 

October 24
th

 will be the 100
th

 anniversary of 

Jonas Salk’s birth and will be marked as World 

Polio Day. Gary Huang, Rotary International’s 

World President asks every Rotarian to do 

whatever he/she can to shine a spotlight on 

our efforts to eradicate Polio. Go to endpo-

lionow.org for inspiring stories about Rotary’s 

work and share them on social media. If you 

want to make the best investment you’ll ever 

make donate to Polio eradication on the end-

polionow.org website. For every £1.00 you do-

nate the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation 

will contribute a further £2.00 because they 

believe passionately that together we can win 

the battle. 

Gary Huang recently said – ‘ When we eradicate 

Polio and we will, we’ll have brought the world 

into a better future and Rotary into a better fu-

ture as well. We will have proved ourselves as an 

organisation, capable of great things and we will 

have given our children and grandchildren a gift 

that will endure forever: a Polio free world.’.  

A Polio Free World 

President  

Peter was 

pleased to in-

duct our latest 

member Bob 

Cornish. Bob 

is synonymous 

with local firm 

Cornish Signs 

and was intro-

duced  by Robert Lorenzini. We look forward 

to getting to know Bob better and welcome 

him as a valued member of the club.  



  

Journeying with a car 
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David Bradburn 
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Our Friend Andrew Hambling passed away peacefully 

on 16
th

 August. Born in 1930 he was 84. Andrew joined 

the Rotary Club of Hoddesdon in January 1979, was 

President in 1993-4 and was awarded a Paul Harris Fel-

lowship for his commitment and service in   July 2005 - 

the highest honour that Rotary bestows. 

He was much associated with the Club International 

Committee and led a number of historical field trips for 

members to places like Hastings and the battlefields of 

WW1 in Europe.  He wrote much of The Golden Years in 

1997– the second 50 years of our Club, was author of 

much published material for our newsletters and a 

speaker for a number of local Rotary Clubs 

Andrew’s love of history was nurtured during his years as Housemaster, History teacher, 

archivist and author at Haileybury (e.g. Haileybury In Two World Wars). He made events 

come to life with his unique enthusiasm and delivery, Andrew was always a man much 

admired and respected by all he came into contact with and a good friend to every mem-

ber of the Rotary Club of Hoddesdon. 

He will be greatly missed.    John Hiscock – August 2014 

FAREWELL ANDREW 

Who  

Where   

When  

A photo 

from the 

past to bring 

back some 

memories 

HRC2EBC  The planning has started !!! 



  

32 years on and still using the 

same Barber !! 
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Future Events 

                           

Unaccustomed as I am………….. 

At Hoddesdon Rotary Club we hear from a range 

of different people and causes with a short talk 

given at our weekly Monday lunchtime meetings. 

These vary considerably from personal experi-

ences, fund raising charities, local voluntary 

groups etc. and the sharing of information is of-

ten of mutual benefit. If you have a topic or 

cause that might be suitable for a lunchtime talk 

do contact Rotarian Lawrence Bone (07803 

700919) lawrencerbone@gmail.com  

Celebrity Evening - Civic Hall.  

7th November 

District Council - Tilsworth.  

12th November 

Part Night – Ware Drill Hall 

22nd November 

Creative Writing Presentations.  

25th November @ PWP 

41 Club Xmas Dinner.  

11th December 

Carol Service - Haileybury Chapel.  

16th December 

Quiz Night - United Reformed Church.  

14th February 

District Conference - St Albans.  

20th March 



 

  

Attfield & Jones  

Chartered Architects 

 

 

 

 

Church Farm Cottage, Rushden, 

Nr. Buntingford, Herts SG9 0SG 

Telephone: 01763 288111 

Gladstone Place 
36-38 Upper Marlborough Road 
St Albans 
Hertfordshire 
AL1 3U 

t: 01727 730 550 

Accountancy, Tax & Wealth Management Solutions. 

www.visionaryaccountants.co.uk 

e: enquiries@visionaryaccountants.co.uk  

 

 

 

Secure, bespoke, electric gates and   

architectural metalwork 

T: 020 8344 9650 

E: sales@pslltd.com 

W: www.pslltd.com 

Cedar Tree Systems 

Your local IT Specialist 

T: Nick Burridge 07977 452077 

E: burridge@email.com 

www.facebook.com/cedartreesystems 

Your local estate agent 

Cheshunt office : 01992 781100  

Hoddesdon Office: 01992 466471 

www.paulwallace.co.uk 

Paradise Wildlife Park 

Open every day  

except Christmas Day 

01992 470490 

www.pwpark.com 

EN10 7QA 

FX Hair & Beauty 

For all your Hair & Beauty treatments 

Call Kathryn : 01992 626605 

241 Turners Hill  

Cheshunt 

Herts 

EN8 9DG 

 

The Lobster Pot 

Catering Company 

Call Claire Swinburn 

T: 01438 798416 

enquiries@lobsterpotcatering.co.uk 

www.lobsterpotcatering.co.uk 

Thanks to our local Sponsors who help us with our publication costs 
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KG Construction 
Your local builder and  
handyman.  
Free estimates 
 

158 Beechfield 
Hoddesdon 

Hertfordshire 
EN11 9QN        

Call Keith on: 07791 118293   01992 465534 
 

Your local independent  

electrical wholesaler 

 

 

Unit 68 Hillgrove Business Park, Nazeing Road,  

Nazeing, Essex, EN9 2HB 

Tel:  01992 899097    Email: sales@teamelectrical.co.uk      

www.teamelectrical.co.uk 

 www.hoddesdonrotary.org 

mailto:sales@teamelectrical.co.uk
http://www.teamelectrical.co.uk/

